POLICE DEPARTMENT

www.ashbypd.com

2001 was a productive year for your police department. In 2000, our Town Meeting approved an additional full-time officer contingent upon a Federal COPS grant. That grant still remains in process. However, by a combination of rescheduling our existing officers, leveraging our computer technology, and using reserve officers, we have been able to meet the community’s safety goals.

Presently, four of our six full-time personnel reside in Ashby. This, coupled with the Assigned Cruiser program, has allowed for us to provide improved service as these officers are readily called in for support and their presence supplements regular patrol activities. 

Our most serious crime in 2001 was the burglary of a home and the assault and battery of the residents (Mother and young daughter). In short order, we were able to identify the felon, obtain arrest warrants, locate this person, and ensure his arrest (which was effected after a shoot-out with police). 

We have been able to allocate resources to proactive policing. For example, we have been able to discover a stolen car before the owner was able to report the loss, and we obtained warrants that shut down a drug distribution point in town and arrested the trafficker. Our officers completed a detailed training course provided by the State Police to provide efficient response, should there be any critical incidents at the Elementary School requiring immediate police response. 

As a result of the tragic events of 9-11, officers of this department have been sent to a variety of specialized training programs to prepare for and respond to disaster and terrorist events. We have also dealt with increased requests for an officer to deal with residents who have had safety concerns. 

We are benefiting from our improved motor vehicle enforcement. Motor vehicle accidents resulting in injuries have declined by 11 % from the prior year, and accidents involving only damaged property decreased by 7 %. 

When I became your Police Chief at the end of 1999, I set a goal of reducing Burglaries (B&E) which that year were at 36 incidents. Through a combination of Community Policing, proactive patrols, detective work, and aggressive follow-up and prosecution, the incidents this past year were reduced to 20 events, a 44% reduction. This area of protection and enforcement continues to be a major goal for this organization, as the safety of your home is vitally important.

Domestic violence continues to be a problem. Due to budget constraints, we have not been able to implement the Domestic Violence Victim’s Advocate’s position. We have trained one of our officers to provide support and to ensure diligent prosecution of domestic violence cases. Ashby is fortunate that the Victim Witness Advocate at Ayer District Court has been very helpful to our case preparation and prosecution, in view of our limited resources. We plan to research options for prevention and mitigation to this problem. 

We are fortunate to have a D.A.R.E. certified officer in our department again. One of our Patrolmen has completed the two-week course and is now in the school. The State Police have also assigned a D.A.R.E. trooper to us, allowing Ashby’s Elementary school students to receive high quality D.A.R.E. instruction and mentor contact. We view the D.A.R.E. program as a valuable preventative tool as well as an important component of health and wellness.

The chart that follows this report summarizes our activity for this year. You can readily see that we had a busy year, but with a low incidence of serious crime. While we operate on limited resources, we strive to allocate what we have to prevent serious crime, to investigate and prosecute serious crimes that do occur, and to address lesser crime that impacts the general quality of life. We encourage residents who have concerns about policing to contact us so that we can attempt to provide services to address those issues.

I wish to thank the residents of our community for their support of the police department. Only through your involvement can we achieve public safety. Your telephone calls, cooperation, and support of this organization are vitally important. We are grateful for the assistance we receive from the Highway Department, Fire Department, Ambulance, Board of Health, and other Town departments.

Respectfully Submitted,

James A. Victoria

Chief of Police

Chief@ashbypd.com

2001 Police Service Calls




911 Aband/Error :
75
Larceny of Motor Vehicle :
1

Aid To Public :
29
Lockout :
23

Alarm :
90
M/V Recovered :
2

Ambulance--Assist :
157
M/V Violation :
131

Animal :
76
Missing Person :
6

Annoying Calls :
7
MV Stop :
23

Arrests :
71
MVA/ Hit & Run :
3

Assault :
9
Noise Complaint :
22

Assist Fire Department :
29
Notification :
2

Assist Other Police Department :
50
Open Door :
13

B & E :
19
Protective Custody :
11

Burglary :
1
Records Request :
1

Child Abuse :
3
Recovered Property :
6

Civil Complaint :
20
Robbery :
1

Civil Disturbance :
6
Special Investigations :
10

Disabled Motor Vehicle :
41
Sudden Death :
1

Document Service :
4
Suicide / Attempted :
2

Domestic :
37
Summons :
38

Drug Violation :
6
Suspended Activity :
3

Dumping, Rubbish Unlawfully :
11
Suspicious Activity :
105

Field Interview :
1
Threats :
6

Fire Dept.--Assist :
10
Traffic Control :
3

Firearms Violation :
10
Trespass :
12

Found Property :
21
Vandalism :
24

General Service :
142
Vehicle Accident No Injury :
51

Harassment :
6
Vehicle Accident with Injury
18

Hazard :
7
Warrants :
11

Larceny :
31
Welfare Check :
43








TOTAL Incidents for 2001
1,541

Note:  Figures exclude all motor vehicle civil code enforcement.

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT

The purpose of Emergency Management is to develop and maintain plans that coordinate all Town resources to avert or counter the impact of a disaster, man-made or natural. Director Bill Davis and Deputy Director Jim Pelto worked diligently with many Town departments last year in order to develop an updated Comprehensive Emergency Management Plan that was finalized this year. That plan is a valuable resource to the Town, and also makes Ashby compliant with the Commonwealth’s regulations for preparedness. When a local or regional State of Emergency is declared, Emergency Management works to collect the information necessary to secure any available State or Federal relief funds.

In the coming year, we plan to further involve Ashby in a regional Local Emergency Planning Committee. This organization consists of eleven area Towns that agree to share response plans and resources during a State of Emergency and to cooperate in mutual aid planning for other large incidents. The L.E.P.C. meets on a regular basis, and has representation from a variety of services ranging from Police/Fire/Medical to Boards of Health, M.E.M.A., Grant Specialists and Hospital Administration. In addition, new State funding is expected for the L.E.P.C. groups. We also plan to provide informational materials to the community for individual preparedness for certain emergencies. 

If you have questions about the Town’s emergency planning, please write to us at Town Hall. 

Mary Krapf

Steven McLatchy

Co-Directors

REPORT OF THE FIRE DEPARTMENT

The Fire Dept. answered 100 calls for assistance during the 2001 calendar year. Twelve monthly training sessions were held ranging from pump operations, SCBA drills (self contained breathing apparatus), Thermal Imaging Camera operation, proper hose handling techniques, ground ladder and aerial apparatus practices, water delivery using large diameter hose, etc. Some training sessions included more than one operation and are timed as a way of measuring our performance. Also, there were two special practices held, one was to view the Shackelton School Campus, the other was a Mass Fire Academy sponsored SEEP (Suspicious Envelope Evaluation Procedure) Program taught at the Ashby Fire Station with Ashby EMS and Police personnel in attendance. We also held four regular meetings during year.

I was appointed Acting Fire Chief for six months beginning July 1, 2001 then upgraded to twelve months shortly after. Wayne Stacy did a great job as Acting Fire Chief during Fiscal Year 2000. Wayne found the Fire Chief job much more demanding and time consuming that he expected and decided one year was enough. Once again the job is part-time and once again the Fire Dept. is requesting a full time Fire Chief position be added to the Town Roster. There is more than enough work to keep a full time Chief busy with inspections, preparing training schedules, attending training courses so that updated training material can be maintained, daily, weekly, monthly apparatus checks, providing Chief officer coverage especially on week-days, being able to respond to any emergency situation in a timely manner, even just the day to day operations are time consuming. With all of the unfortunate events this year prompting updated terrorism awareness and training, I was unable to attend, being employed out of town. This is something the Fire Department should be a part of.

Sadly, on November 12, 2001 we lost Firefighter Timo A. Rantala due to illness. Timo had become a dedicated, hard working Firefighter who was a great asset to the Fire Dept. We will miss the friendship, humor, and companionship he gave us.

I have met with the Conservation Commission about concerns with water holes and have their permission to start work on one of the worst ones. In the next few months I hope to have list available to them so that we can work on a schedule clean up each one. With no town water system we have no other choice but to use water holes to fight fires which makes them a very important part of our operation. 

During the summer we had a very generous donation given to us. Butch Molter, DBA Sonny’s Trailer Service, donated a 45-foot trailer. We intend to make a “Smoke House” out of it, which involves constructing rooms and maze like corridors to resemble the layout of a house. Once filled with smoke we can conduct intensive live SCBA training for all members to complete.

Our 1972 GMC tanker was replaced with a 1988 Mack and placed into service in July. (Less than 10 minutes after filling the tank with water we were summoned to Fitchburg to help extinguish a house fire.) With the pump off of old Engine 1 and the same tank off of our old tanker we now have a 2000-gallon tanker with a 1250-gallon per minute pump on a cab and chassis very capable of handling the weight. This truck is a very valuable part of our operation. A special Thank You goes out to Brian Pomerleau and his employees at P & S Truck Repair for their professional efforts building this truck. They did much more than expected. 

In late spring our New Forest Fire Truck (Engine 3) was completed and placed into service. Many donated man-hours were spent with the set-up and mounting of equipment. With a 300-gallon water tank and 2000 feet of forestry hose, we have an excellent quick attack vehicle for brush fires, capable of off road operation. With a hose reel mounted on the rear we can even lay a supply line if needed. This also has proven to be an excellent piece of apparatus.

We are in the process of having our Ladder Tower repaired. All of the controls for the tower are worn out and at this time parts are ordered and a date for repair work has been set. After this work is completed and some refurbishing done in the near future we should have a truck like new that will last us many years. That will leave us with only one 30 year old truck (Engine 4) in need of replacement. 

The Fire Department applied for and was successful in obtaining a State Grant in the Firefighter Safety Equipment category for the amount of $14,844.00. This Grant money was used to update the remaining turn out gear in need of replacement. All Fire Fighters now have updated gear and we have sufficient gear for our Auxiliary members.

We are currently working on getting proper training and materials for compliance with the newly adopted V5 Fire Incident Reporting System that is mandated by the state. The new system will be more demanding and time consuming on our end, but will help the Fire Marshall’s office determine set patterns and problem areas in Fire Incidents. 

I would like to thank Assistant Chiefs Dave Joseph, Paul Lasorsa and Mark Haven; Captains Dave Pillsbury, Bill Davis, Gary Evans, Mike Bussell, Peter McMurray and Peter Montouri along with all department members and Auxiliary members for their over whelming support and dedication to the Department. The entire department continues to volunteer hundreds of man-hours a year. We hope to add two firefighters to bring our membership up to 32. 

I would also like to thank the Highway Department for their assistance at daytime fires, the EMS and Police Departments for their continued support and also the dispatchers who are as important as any of us in emergency services. With all of us working together so well we can provide the level of services to the town that are expected and well deserved. Also the Selectman, administrator and entire Town Hall Staff for their assistance during my first year as Acting Fire Chief.

Respectfully submitted,

William T. Seymour Jr.

Acting Fire Chief and 

Forest Fire Warden

FIRE DEPARTMENT ROSTER

CHIEF

 William T. Seymour Jr.

ASSISTANT CHIEFS



CAPTAINS

  David Joseph




  Mike Bussell

  Paul Lasorsa




  William Davis

  Mark Haven




  Gary Evans







  Peter McMurray

MECHANIC




  Peter Montouri



  Al Irish
 



  David Pillsbury

FIRE FIGHTERS

  Russ Cauvel




  Adam Lasorsa

  Elmer Fitzgerald



  Jeff Montouri

  Scott Florio




  Wayne Patnaude

  Paul Fredrickson



  Don Phelan

  Steve Holmes



  
  David Rainville

  Jim Hyatt



 
  Kari Rantala

  Craig Irish




  Timo Rantala

  Dana Johnson




  Randy Stacy

  Jim Joseph




  Wayne Stacy


  David Lammi

AUXILIARY MEMBERS

  Neil  Beauregard



   Chris Morrill

  Steve Beauregard 



   Paul Rekos

  Stephanie Lammi



   Timothy Seymour

  Jim Martin

EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES

I would like to begin my annual report again this year by acknowledging the dedicated EMTs, and First Responders that make up Ashby’s Emergency Medical Services Department. I am privileged to work with a crew who has demonstrated a sincere commitment to providing emergency medical care to the town of Ashby. I am grateful to each of you for your hard work and support.

In the past couple of years we have seen a marked increase in the number of calls we have responded to. This year is no exception and at the present time our call volume has doubled over last year. We are hopeful that this year we will be able to replace our present ambulance which is 10 years old and showing signs of wear. Each year requires more in expenses to keep it in top working condition.

One of our goals for this year was to increase the number of EMTs we have on our department. I am pleased to say that as of this writing we have added 7 new members. We welcome them to our crew. We also have two candidates who will be starting a class the end of this month. 

The EMS department continues to offer in house training to all of our crewmembers on a monthly basis. These training sessions are held in order to help maintain the certification that is required by the state. We have recently completed a 24-hour refresher course, which was held at the fire station. Tom Walker, EMT P, ran this course. We appreciate the time he put into this. We also had guest speakers in to cover various subjects. We thank these people for their time.

The EMS department was present this year at the Band Concerts, the Pumpkin Festival, the July 3rd celebration, and the John Brodie Memorial Race. Thank you to all crewmembers that participated in these events.

This past year we have received many very generous donations from the citizens of Ashby. We are overwhelmed by your thoughtfulness and generosity and offer our sincere thanks to each of you. We have used a portion of this money to purchase some much-needed new equipment. The notes and cards received from some of you after calls are also very much appreciated.

I would like to take this opportunity to extend a special thank you to my Assistant director, Linda Brooke as well as to the Board of Directors for their help and support with the many administrative duties.

A very sincere thank you also to the Fire Department, Police Department, Highway Department and the Dispatchers for their continued assistance during EMS calls.

Respectfully submitted,

Susan Cudmore, 

EMS Director

EMTS:

Sue Cudmore


EMS Director

Linda Brooke


Assistant Director

Fred Alden

Doug Cudmore


Board of Directors

Lisa Florio


Training Coordinator

Scott Florio

Eileen Fredrickson

Paul Fredrickson

Joan Hatcher


Secretary

Kerrie Houle

Joyce Johnson

Don Lane

Jean Nichols


Treasurer

Paul Lasorsa


Board of Directors

Dan Quilty

Kari Rantala


Inventory

Mark Swaine




Tom Walker


Board of Directors

FIRST RESPONDERS:

Bill Davis





Craig Irish


Maintenance

Paul Rekos

COMMUNICATIONS DEPARTMENT

This year has been one of transition for Communications. I am pleased to announce that we have made several changes with regards to the use of the LEAPS/NCIC computer. The implementation of new guidelines along with our increased call activity, will now allow us to become a “full service” terminal. Simply put, it means that we no longer need to burden the State Police with performing certain tasks on the LEAPS / NCIC computer for us. 

We have also incorporated the PAMET, in-house computer system, into the Dispatch center. This system provides Dispatchers with instant access to a multitude of vital records that would have previously taken several minutes, if not hours to review. PAMET also provides the Public Safety Departments with statistical data regarding calls for service. Such information can prove to be invaluable when the department is reviewing its allocation of equipment, manpower, and other resources.  

I would like to thank the Ambulance, Fire, Highway and other town departments for the assistance and cooperation that we receive from them. It is this unified relationship that keeps us working to make Ashby better. 

Respectfully Submitted,

James A. Victoria

Chief of Police 

Communications Director

Chief@ashbypd.com

ASHBY HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT

This report covers work performed by the Ashby Highway Department between January 1, 2001 and December 31, 2001.

Road Mileage Breakdown for the Town of Ashby: 

Unaccepted .84, State 11.62, Local 53.21, Total 65.67.

Road Maintenance and Construction:

General cold patching was done on all town roads this year as many times as potholes made it necessary. Spring, midsummer and fall gravel road grading was done on most gravel roads. Due to a decision made by the board of selectman Common Road will become a directional Rd (one way road) upon completion of the new post office. When this occurs signs will be installed to notify motorists. The Ashby highway department along with other town departments did not and does not support this action.

Guard Rail Replacement: 

None

General Brush Cutting:

General brush cutting was performed in various locations throughout town. A private contractor at a cost of $4,800.00 mowed all town roadsides.

Equipment:

The highway department received delivery of a new Caterpillar 4x4 backhoe. This machine is equipped with a jaw bucket, ten-foot reversible snowplow and eight-foot reversible broom. With the jaw bucket attachment this machine will be able to use the ripper tooth and back fill blade, which we already had for the previous machine. This machine was purchased using state Chapter 90 funding at a cost of $123,235.02.

The highway department will also take delivery of a new dump truck with plow within the next two weeks. This truck will be purchased with town funds for a cost of $79,500.00. The new truck will replace a 1983 GMC currently out of service. The disposition of this truck is unknown at the time of this report.

Personnel:

We are currently operating with six employees, which is considered full strength. As our newest employees gain more experience our productivity will also increase.

The Ashby highway department acknowledges the retirement of Andrew J. Miller. Andy retires after 27 years of dedicated service to the Ashby highway department and he will be missed.

Timothy H. Souter and Donald P. Wright join the highway department this year to fill the open positions of mechanic and truck driver laborer 2 respectively.

Winter Operations

All town snow removal equipment was repaired and prepared for service during the summer months. We have stockpiled 4,465.84 tons of winter sand in anticipation of this years storms.

Note: types of and numbers of storms may make it necessary to bring in more materials. Winter sand pile breaks down as follows:

Materials 
Quantity
Costs

Sand
3999.67 tons
25917.86

Salt
466.17 tons
16,609.63

Total Stockpile
4,465.84 tons
45,527.49

Total materials expended for last season's road treatments are as follows: Sand 3,930.97 tons at a cost of $24,489.96 and 1,595.92 tons of salt for a cost of $49,840.82.

Total for materials expenditures, $74,330.78.

Cross Culverts Replaced: One on Crocker Rd and one on Erickson Rd.

Bridge Repairs:

The Rindge Road bridge replacement has been completed and is open to traffic. The Wares Road bridge project is still waiting for funding but hopefully it will be underway during the construction season in 2002.

Catch Basin and Dropped Inlet Structure Repairs, Replacements, 

New Installations:

Location
Action
Quantity
Structure

West Road
Repaired
1
Dropped Inlet

Erickson Road
Replaces
1
Catch basin

West Road
Repaired
3
Catch basin

New Side Drain Installations: 

Location

Length

Crocker Road

 260 feet

Drainage Maintenance:

All town drainage structures were cleaned. Total number of drainage structures was 358. Total cost for cleaning $3,360.00.

Road Shimming:

This year's road shimming breaks down as follows:

Location

Quantity

None

   0

Road Sealing:

The following roads were prepared and sealed this year. Valley Road all, Erickson Road from Valley Road to Camp Middlesex, upper County Road all, Heywood Road all, Simonds Road all, Mason Road from Heywood Road to the New Hampshire line, Wright Road all, Locke Road all, Davis Road all of surfaced section, Crocker Road from the fire pond to the Ashburnham line. Total gallons of seal used was 16,073.73. Cost of seal used was $24,914.30. Sand used was 700 tons. Cost of cover sand used was $4,361.00. Total cost of sealing project: $29,275.30.

State Chapter 90 Projects:

We reclaimed and paved all of Russell Hill Road. We also reclaimed and paved a section of Crocker Road beginning at Rindge Road and ending just before number 220. Reclamation cost for 7,348 square yards at $1.54 per yard was $11,315.92. Paving cost for 1,712.4 tons of bituminous concrete at $29.00 per ton was $49,659.60. Processed gravel used for project was 999.94 tons at $7.50 per ton for a cost of $7,499.62. Total cost of project $ 68,475.14.

Note: The new Town backhoe was also purchased with chapter 90 funds. Total amount of Chapter 90 funds expended in fiscal year 2002 is $191,710.16.

Town Resurfacing Projects:

Due to time and personnel constraints all town-resurfacing projects were rescheduled for the spring of 2002.

At this time, I extend my thanks to all local contractors who have assisted the town this year by loaning the Highway Department equipment which it does not possess. I thank all Town Boards and Departments for their cooperation throughout the year. I also thank the Highway Personnel, themselves for their year’s service.

Respectfully, 

William A. Davis

Highway Superintendent
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